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Special CIP Committee Meeting Minutes - amended
January 14, 20145
1:15 p.m.

Location:  Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Matt Schellenberg, Greg Anderson, John Crescimbeni, Bill Gulliford (arr. 1:32)
Also: Council Member Reggie Brown, Doyle Carter (arr. 1:40); Phillip Peterson, Trista Straits, Kyle Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division;  Ronnie Belton, Joey  Greive, Marc Stickney – Finance Department
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:22 p.m.
Council Member Boyer convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.  
FAMIS/ERP update
In the absence of a representative of the Information Technology Division the update was deferred to next week’s meeting.
Treasury/Finance updates

Project listing by council district
Angela Moyer of the Finance Department distributed the report of CIP projects by council district earlier in the morning via e-mail with account balances up-to-date as of January 13th. The project numbers do not key to council districts; Ms. Moyer is working on a table of contents page that will clarify what districts are covered on what pages. Ms. Boyer asked Ms. Moyer to verify that the district assignments are the current council districts, not the district the project may have been in prior to the last redistricting in 2001 or the districts that will become effective on July 1, 2015. Ms. Moyer reported that most of the clean-up transactions have taken place. Ms. Boyer expects a report next week from the Finance Department and Public Works Department regarding the two accounts that appear to show in excess of $30 million available for project use. She anticipates that if those funds are in fact available for use, the Public Works Department will prioritize its roadway, intersection and bridge needs and propose a prioritized list of uses for the available funds. Ms. Boyer suggested that all district council members be polled for their priorities for the use of those funds if, in fact, they are available. The Council Auditor’s Office will be prepared to report next week on its review of the clean-up transactions done by the Finance Department to date.
Conduit funds – 141, 322, AFT
Judy Garrard of the Finance Department explained that Subfund 141 contains the constitutional gas tax revenue and acts as the conduit to transmit the gas tax revenue to BJB debt service and to JTA for road projects pursuant to the City/JTA interlocal agreement. Subfund 141 existed prior to BJP for road projects and was utilized as the revenue fund for BJP road projects when it was created. Ms. Boyer asked for a report from Finance about why some conduit funds get their own subfund and others do not, and what is the rationale for the difference. In response to a question form Council Member Gulliford about whether all the conduit funds could be funneled through a single conduit subfund, Ms. Garrard said that it is easier to track the different revenue streams if they have their own subfunds. Phillip Peterson agreed that the 141 Subfund is useful for tracking BJP revenues and expenditures in an easily accountable manner.
Subfund 322 handles the funds for general capital projects from a time when individual project accounts were not set up for each individual bond issue and funding source as is currently the practice. The proceeds from multiple bond issues over the years for multiple projects were all comingled in that fund and funds appropriated for the projects as needed. The AFT fund accounts for bond proceeds and bond issuance costs and accumulates all of the interest earnings from bond issues over time so that the interest can be accumulated into a usable amount for future Council appropriation. Ms. Boyer asked for further research on appropriations into and expenditures out of the 322 subfund and Council Member Gulliford requested a 5-year history of interest earnings accumulated in the ATF subfund. Ms. Garrard explained that within the ATF fund, the revenues are booked in subfund 461 and are transferred to subfund 462 for expenditure. Ms. Moyer said that the Finance Department has already decided to allocate bond interest earnings to project accounts when that is Council’s express intent rather than leave it in a pooled account for later allocation to the projects. The AFT account will be solely for non-allocated interest earnings awaiting Council appropriation. 
Auditor’s Office update on policy recommendations
Phillip Peterson reported that about a dozen jurisdictions in Florida have been contacted regarding their policies on advancing and reimbursing funds for project construction. Of the jurisdictions they have spoken to, the standard practice is to borrow in advance for construction projects and not to front money from other sources to be reimbursed later from borrowing in arrears. Some jurisdictions do allow transfers from one account to another, but do it in the form of a documented loan with a defined payback period and an interest charge. Mr. Peterson explained how the City charges negative interest to subfunds that are in a negative cash balance that counterbalances the “excess” interest earning in the General Fund earned from cash that was held in a central fund and not yet allocated to project accounts.
Status of project “clean-up” activities
Mr. Peterson distributed a draft of a template document to be used by council members to analyze their district project lists. Ms. Boyer suggested the need for another column in future editions to distinguish whether remaining fund balances should be returned to a fund that was district-specific versus a general use fund. The committee discussed the disparate impacts of council members wanting to accumulate available funds from multiple projects into sufficient funding for a new or uncompleted district project, and the impact of the changing council districts in July 2015 and an influx of new council members who don’t have a history of dealing with the existing projects. CFO Ronnie Belton and City Treasurer Joey Greive explained the strictures on the use of bond proceeds and the difficulties of transferring even small amounts of bond funds from one project to another without bond counsel review. Council Member Crescimbeni advocated for allowing council members to reallocate their district-specific bond accounts to other uses in their districts, but not to allow district council members to claim general project funds appropriated by the Council as a whole to some use in their district as “district” funds.  The project listing currently does not distinguish district-specific bond funds versus generally appropriated bond funds.
Chairwoman Boyer gave an example of how she reviewed the projects in her district and explained her methodology. Phillip Peterson suggested that a clearinghouse account be created for each bond issue that could be used as the source to receive any excess funds from completed projects to be aggregated for re-use. 

Motion (Crescimbeni): recommend creation of a separate stormwater contingency fund to accumulate the excess funds from any completed stormwater project for other stormwater uses – approved 5-0.
Next meeting
The committee will meet again next week, although the Wednesday meeting will need to be rescheduled because the council committee meetings will be pushed back one day because of the federal holiday on Monday.
Meeting Adjourned: 2:54 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division

   1.15.15   Posted 3:00 p.m.
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    Special CIP Committee – LSD
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